
1 
 

 

    Dear Member of Senate:  

  

I advise you that a meeting of the Senate of Acadia University will occur at 4:00 p.m. on 

Tuesday 15
th

 October, 2013 in BAC 132. 

 

The agenda follows:   

 

1) Approval of Agenda 

 

2) Minutes of the Meeting of 9
th

 September, 2013  

 

3) Announcements (normally 10 minutes per speaker) 

 

4) Time sensitive items 

 

a) Approval of Graduates 

i. Approval of list (to be circulated) 

ii. Enabling motion (attached; note changes with rationale) 

 

5)  Priority items 

 

a) Report from By-laws committee on sub-committee restructuring 

b) Report from Research committee on Strategic Research Plan 

 

6)  New Business 

 

a) VPA report on Budget 2013-14 (to be circulated) 

 

b) Guidelines for Faculty from the Curriculum Committee (attached) 

 

c) Honours Committee report (attached) 

 

d) APRC reports 

i. Music (Report and Department response to be circulated; APRC report 

attached) 

 

e) President’s Report (to be circulated) 

 

Sincerely,  
 

 

ORIGINAL SIGNED 

Rosie Hare 

Recording Secretary to Senate    
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Enabling Motion 

(please note revisions from traditional version, with rationale) 

Any candidate for an Acadia degree, diploma or certificate who should receive a grade or otherwise 
qualify or be disqualified between this Senate meeting and the Senate meeting in April 2014, may, if 
circumstances require, be considered by the Chair of the Admissions and Academic Standing 
Committee, the appropriate Dean, the appropriate Head/Director, and the Registrar, acting as an ad 
hoc committee of Senate, they having the power to make consequential amendments to the 
graduation list. Any such amendments to the list shall be reported to Senate at the next Senate 
meeting. 
 

Rationale:  Inspired by the issue of a student in the summer absolutely requiring his official diploma 

to begin his job, Senate Executive discussed whether providing more frequent opportunities for 

students to formally obtain their diplomas was desirable, and feasible.  All agreed it would be 

desirable; however, more work would be required to make it possible.  In 99% of cases, students are 

fine with a letter from the Registrar’s Office indicating they have fulfilled all the requirements to 

graduate; however, in rare instances, employers or other bodies absolutely insist on the formal 

diploma.  By extending the enabling motion to apply across the year, Senate would empower the VPA, 

Dean, Head/Director, and Registrar to issue the diploma in Senate’s name, if necessary. This group 

would still have to report their decisions to Senate, allowing the full Senate to maintain final oversight 

of the process.  Note we would expect this enabling motion to be used only very rarely; in the vast 

majority of cases, students will continue with the current system of receiving a letter indicating they 

have fulfilled their requirements, but will not receive their official diploma until May 2014. 

Meanwhile, the Registrar will begin exploring the possibility of moving to more frequent opportunities 

to receive the diploma, perhaps beginning with three opportunities per year.  Any plan to do so will, 

of course, be brought to Senate for approval. 
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Guidelines for Faculty 

1.  The forms you must use for proposing changes to the curriculum (courses or 

programmes) are available on the Registrar’s Office webpage at the following link: 

https://central.acadiau.ca/registrar/faculty_information/Curriculum  . In making 

curriculum changes, please make sure that these changes cohere with the existing 

degree requirements of your program so as to avoid contradictions and inconsistencies. 

You are required to submit your curriculum  proposals for a vote in your department or 

school before sending them to the Curriculum Committee of your faculty. 

 

2. The deadline posted on the RO webpage is the date by which all submissions must be 

received by the Senate Curriculum Committee.  The date by which you have to 

complete the initial preparation of your forms is the date established by your faculty 

Curriculum Committee.  Their date will be chosen in such a way as to allow them to 

process all the forms submitted by the faculty, arrange for the authors to make any 

necessary changes and present the finalized forms to a meeting of your faculty council.  

Your forms will therefore need to be ready to go to your faculty curriculum committee 

sometime in October.  Your faculty curriculum committee should specify its deadline 

for receiving your material early in the Fall term. 

 

3. The details and complexity of the forms vary according to the changes you want to 

make, but several of the forms have questions about your consultations with students 

and your consultations with library staff.  This means that you need to start the process 

of preparing your submission well in advance of your faculty deadline in order to 

gather the necessary information. 

 

4. Note that course titles must be easily converted to a ‘short’ course title of no more than 

30 characters for university transcripts. If the course title for the calendar entry exceeds 

this length, you must supply the short, 30 character version for transcript use. This 

constraint may affect the title that you choose. 

 

5. Course descriptions may not exceed 60 words; this rule exists to ensure that the 

University calendar does not become too unwieldy or too expensive to produce.  

Course descriptions should be expressed in clear, grammatically-correct language and 

avoid jargon or overly-technical language, as far as is reasonably possible.  The 

calendar is accessed by many people for many different reasons.  It is the document 

that informs the public and students about what we teach, so it should be an accessible 

document and should provide accurate information.  Courses that stand little chance of 

being offered in the foreseeable future should be deleted in order to avoid false 

advertising or the creation of false expectations for students. 

 

https://central.acadiau.ca/registrar/faculty_information/Curriculum
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6. Once your proposals have been approved by your faculty curriculum committee and 

presented to your faculty council, you are responsible for seeing that TEN paper copies 

(the required number) are sent to the Registrar’s Office. The ten copies are then 

distributed to the ten members of the Senate Curriculum Committee for discussion and 

analysis.  In some departments, the Head or Director or other delegate submits all 

proposals for the same unit; make sure you know how this is done in your unit and that 

whoever is responsible for submitting your proposals has the most recent version of 

them.  The Head or Director or delegate will need an electronic copy of your form(s) 

for submission to the Registrar’s Office, and will include an electronic copy of the 

minutes of the relevant faculty council meeting and a summary page itemizing all the 

proposals from your unit. 

 

Guidelines for Faculty Curriculum Committees 

1.  All the information you will need is available either on the Registrar’s office website 

(https://central.acadiau.ca/registrar/faculty_information/Curriculum) or in the 

Constitution document of your faculty.  You should check both these sources.  

Familiarize yourself with the forms and the instructions on the Registrar’s Office 

webpage, since your faculty curriculum committee is responsible for ensuring that 

these forms are properly completed.  Your faculty constitution will set out details 

concerning how curriculum proposals should be presented to your faculty. 

 

2. NOTE the date (given on the webpage) by which all curriculum proposals must be 

forwarded to the University Curriculum committee and SET your deadline for receipt 

of submissions from your faculty.  Proposals from your faculty must be presented at a 

meeting of your faculty council for information or approval, so you will set your date 

for the receipt of all curriculum proposals in relation to the date of that faculty council 

meeting so that you will be ready to present the finalized submissions at that time.  

Allow plenty of time for your committee to do its work; the deadline for the receipt of 

submissions from your faculty should probably be at least three weeks prior to the date 

of the November faculty council meeting.  Circulate this date to all departments (or all 

colleagues) as soon as possible in September.  In the same message give them the URL 

for the webpage where they can access the necessary forms. 

 

3. When you receive the submissions from your faculty, the job of your committee is to 

go through each one ensuring that it has been properly completed.  This includes 

COUNTING the number of characters used in the short course title and the number of 

words in the course description to make sure that these do not exceed the limits of 30 

characters and sixty words respectively.  However annoying they may seem, these 

constraints are very important.  A viable short title is needed for university transcripts 

and should give a clear indication of what the course covered.  The 60 word limit for 

course descriptions exists to ensure that the university calendar does not become too 

unwieldy a document or too expensive to produce. Courses that are no longer offered 

should be deleted so that the calendar remains an accurate reflection of what is actually 

https://central.acadiau.ca/registrar/faculty_information/Curriculum
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taught at Acadia. In addition, make sure that course descriptions are clear and 

expressed in language that is grammatically correct.  If you find that there are problems 

in any of these areas, it is not your job to make the corrections;  you should simply 

return the forms to the authors and ask them to address the problems you have 

identified. 

 

4. Two other common problem areas are the questions that arise on some of the forms 

relating to the canvassing of student opinion and consultation with the library. In the 

case of changes other than changes to a program as a whole, colleagues sometimes 

only get around to completing their curriculum change forms at the last minute and are 

unaware that they need to do these things.  However, canvassing of student opinion and 

consultation with the library are required elements of the process for a number of 

curriculum proposals and if these things have not been done, the forms are incomplete 

and should be returned to the author so that they can be addressed. 

 

5. It is advisable for the faculty curriculum committee to compare the proposed changes 

they receive from departments with the calendar entries relating to degree requirements 

in that department to ensure that colleagues have not inadvertently overlooked any of 

the consequences of their proposed changes.  Check that the changes, if initiated, will 

not result in any contradictions or inconsistencies within the program as a whole.  If 

you come across something that seems unclear or problematic, consult with the 

department for clarification. 

 

6. Once all the submissions have passed your inspection, prepare a document for 

presentation to your faculty council using the guidelines in your faculty constitution.  

Once the proposals have been presented to and, if necessary, approved by your faculty 

council, send a message to all the colleagues who made submissions instructing them 

to send 10 printed copies of each of their proposals to the Registrar’s Office by the 

deadline stated on the webpage and one electronic copy to the Head/Director or 

delegate of the unit.  The Head or Director or his/her delegate should send the 

electronic versions of all proposals, an electronic copy of the Faculty Council minutes 

dealing with the proposals, and a summary sheet setting out all the curriculum changes 

for their unit to the Registrar’s Office. 
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Academic Program Review Committee – 
Recommendations arising from the Review of the School of Music  
 
September 30, 2013 

The Academic Program Review Committee (APRC) received the formal response from the School of 

Music to the External Review Team’s report on June 6, 2013. We subsequently met on June 26, 2013 

with the School’s Director, Dr. Jeff Hennessy, to discuss the School’s response to the review. After 

careful consideration of the review, the response to it from the School, and our discussion with the 

School’s Director, the APRC offers a set of recommendations below. The number in brackets [  ] refers 

to the original recommendation number in the External Academic Program Review document. 

A copy of the review and the School’s response will be made available to Senate. The APRC’s 

recommendations are presented below, organized by level of priority, from highest to lowest: 

Priority Level 1 
 
1) Reviewers commented extensively on the management, use, and dedication of the Festival 

Theatre space. Elsewhere, such shared performance spaces have been managed effectively and 
efficiently (e.g., UBC, U Calgary). 
 
To that end, the APRC recommends that the SOM work with the Administration to explore models 
for shared space that recognize the distinctive requirements and contributions of academic 
programs in such spaces.  This is particularly timely in light of the recent recommendation from 
the APRC that the Dean of Arts, the School of Music, and faculty members in Theatre Studies 
explore the development of a School for Creative Arts. [11, 12, 13] 
 

2) Reviewers recommended that Faculty in the SOM avail themselves of assistance from the Office 
of Research and Graduate Studies to help identify internal and external funding opportunities for 
research.  
 
The APRC encourages them to do so, and is pleased to report that the Dean of Research and 
Graduate Studies is of like mind.  [14] 

 
3) The APRC recognizes the concern expressed over complicated course scheduling and congested 

timetabling, and that these often become most apparent when attempting to accommodate or 
coordinate two programs simultaneously. Although this problem was raised in the context of 
coordinating two specific programs, this appears to be a wider problem and probably requires 
attention system-wide.  
 
To that end, the APRC requests that the TIE Committee explore the extent of the problem and 
offer appropriate recommendations/reforms to address the issue.  [4] 
 

4) Reviewers made a suite of recommendations regarding program advising and curricular reform. 
Advising issues arise in part from a "congested curriculum" and late allocation of part-time 
teaching assignments.   
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The APRC heartily endorses the committee's call for curricular renewal, which will not only 
increase flexibility for our students but will also help differentiate our program from others 
regionally and nationally. Additionally we applaud the School's efforts to create a program "within 
the context of a Liberal Arts university", which is "more of a laboratory than a conservatory".  
 
To that end, we urge the School to pursue this renewal, with the aid of the Senate Curriculum 
Committee and the Dean of Arts, as soon as possible.  [15, 16, 17, 18] 
 

Priority Level 2 
 
5) The APRC recognizes the absence of a Music historian in the School at present, while also 

recognizing the present pressures on scarce tenure-stream resources.  
 
To that end, the APRC recommends that the SOM and the Department of History and Classics 
explore opportunities for potential collaboration in offering courses of mutual interest.  [5] 
 

6) Reviewers recommended that the SOM engage with the School of Education (SOE) to explore a 
shared position with expertise in music education.   Although present enrolment challenges in 
education programs preclude creation of additional positions at this time, they do not preclude 
exploring greater coordination of existing resources.  
 
To that end, the APRC encourages conversations between the SOM and the SOE.  [20] 

7) The APRC recognizes that the School of Music (SOM) has been well served by its existing 
administrative manager, but that the unit has a significant need for administrative support to 
assist in scheduling auditions, hiring the large number of part-time and applied music instructors, 
and course registration in a complex and unconventional timetable. We also recognize the 
responsibilities associated with the heavy external/community commitments of the unit.  
 
The present practice of combining general secretarial and specific Director support appears to be 
a source of stress. This circumstance is not unique to the SOM but may be more acute than 
elsewhere.  
 
To that end, as the APRC recognizes that there is little likelihood of hiring additional permanent 
support staff in the near future, we recommend that the unit explore utilizing co-op students (as 
has been successfully done in JSOCS) to perform some of those duties, while simultaneously 
providing our students with valuable work experience.  
 
Further, we encourage a campus-wide review of administrative assistant resource allocations, and 
of processes that generate undue administrative burden.  [1] 
 

8) The maintenance and evergreening of the piano inventory are a challenge in all music programs, 
but remain an essential component in program sustainability.  
 
To that end, the APRC is pleased to report that the Office of Advancement is already engaged in 
fundraising to address this issue.  [9] 
 

9) Reviewers of the SOM argued strongly for creation of a technical director position, citing concerns 
about health and safety as well as proper maintenance of expensive and sophisticated equipment 
in Denton, University Hall, and the Festival Theatre. The APRC believes that the proposal has 
merit, but is only realistic if a cost recovery model can be identified. 
 
To that end, the APRC recommends that the SOM, the Theatre program, and the office of Events 
Management jointly explore the feasibility of a shared staff technician, including generation of a 
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model for cost recovery.  Those discussions should also assess the need for change to existing 
policies around access to equipment in order to minimize risks. [7] 
 

10) The APRC recognizes the need for a large number of part-time employees in the School, 
particularly for applied music positions, and that that need is unlikely to diminish in future. 
Existing procedures for part-time hiring are not well suited to the unit's needs, particularly for 
applied music positions, which require continuity of individuals over several years.  
 
To that end, the APRC recommends that Senate bring to the Board of Governors' attention the 
unworkable nature of the part-time hiring process and its unintended negative consequences for 
the Music program.  [2] 
 

11) Acadia has a long history of supporting summer music camps. For many individuals, this is their 
first experience of Acadia. Reviewers recognized this, and recommended that the University assist 
in organization, running and tracking of the camps.  
 
The APRC endorses this recommendation, and to that end encourages Open Acadia to resume 
responsibility for marketing and administering the program, while the SOM maintains 
responsibility for programming.  [21]  

 
Priority Level 3 
 
12) The APRC recognizes that the present description of duties for Instructors in the School of Music 

(and possibly other units) may inadequately capture the diversity of present appointments.  
 
To that end, the APRC requests that the Academic Planning Committee (APC) explore whether our 
current employment categories are best designed to meet our current and future needs.  [3] 
 

13) The SOM has felt the loss of dedicated custodial support for Denton Hall, with its specialized 
needs, and has expressed concern that expensive equipment might be compromised as a result. 
 
To that end, the APRC recommends that the Senior Administration examine existing policies re: 
deployment of custodial resources, with particular attention to the relationship between services 
at Denton Hall and Festival Theatre Building (FTB).  [6] 
 

 

 

 


